SUBJECT CENTRE FOR LANGUAGES, LINGUISTICS AND AREA STUDIES

Meeting of the Advisory Board

25 May 2006, 11.00
1. Welcome and introductions
Present
	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	Anny Brooksbank Jones (ABJ)
	University of Sheffield
	Hispanic Languages
	Association of 

Hispanists of Great Britain & IrelandHHH

	John Canning (JC)
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Area Studies
	

	Paula Davis (PD)
	Subject Centre
	Projects Officer (minutes)
	

	Alison Dickens (AD)
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Learning and Teaching)
	

	Dick Ellis (DE)
	University of Birmingham
	Chair of Specialist Group for Area Studies
	

	John Field (JF)
	University of Reading
	
	British Association for Applied Linguistics

	Angela Gallagher Brett
	Subject Centre
	Academic Coordinator for Languages and Related Studies
	

	Cecilia Garrido
	Open University 
	University Council of Modern Languages Secretary
	

	Alexandra Harrington
	University of Durham
	Slavonic Studies
	British Association for Slavonic and East European Studies

	Liz Hudswell (EJH)
	Subject Centre 
	Centre Manager
	

	Michael Kelly (MHK)
	Subject Centre
	Director of the Subject Centre
	

	Elisabeth Lillie (EL)
	University of Ulster
	
	

	Peter Rolf Lutzeier (PRL)
	University of Surrey
	Germanic Languages
	Conference of University Teachers of German

	Marina Mozzon-McPherson
	University of Hull
	Italian Studies
	Society for Italian Studies

	David Newton
	CILT, the National Centre for Languages
	Higher Education Development Officer
	

	Jonathan Rayner
	University of Sheffield
	Area Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	

	Paul Rowlett (PR)
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Linguistics 
	

	Ian Scott
	University of Manchester
	Cultural and Literary Studies not associated with Modern Languages
	British Association for American Studies

	Penny Sewell
	Birkbeck College
	French Studies
	Association for French Language Studies

	Greg Toner (GT)
	University of Ulster at Coleraine
	Welsh, Scottish & Irish
	Ulster Centre for Excellence in Teaching & Learning

	Richard Towell (RT)
	University of Salford
	Chair of Subject Centre Advisory Board
	University Council of Modern Languages

	Graeme Trousdale 
	University of Edinburgh
	Linguistics
	Linguistics Association of Great Britain

	Jocelyn Wyburd (JW) 
	University of Manchester
	Language Teaching for Specialists
	Standing Conference of Heads of Modern Languages


Apologies for absence

These were received from the following board members

	Name
	Institution
	Constituency/role
	Nominated by

	David Bickerton 
	
	Chair of Subject Centre Specialist Group for Languages
	

	Bernadette Challinor
	Leicestershire County Council
	Association for Language Learning
	Association for Language Learning

	Anne Davidson Lund 
	CILT, the National Centre for Languages
	Assistant Director
	

	Michael Hughes
	University of Kent
	English Language Teaching
	

	Elisabeth Kendall
	University of Edinburgh
	Other Languages
	British Society for Middle Eastern Studies

	Pamela McIntyre
	Queen’s University Belfast
	Language Teaching non Specialist
	Association of University Language Centres

	Susan Milner
	University of Bath
	Area Studies associated with Modern Languages
	University Association for Contemporary European Studies

	Alison Piper (AP)
	
	Subject Centre External Evaluator
	

	Cristina Ros I Solé
	University College London
	School of Oriental & African Studies/University College London Centre for Excellence in Teaching & Learning
	

	Catherine Walter 
	Institute of Education
	Applied Linguistics
	British Association for Applied Linguistics

	Shân Wareing
	University of the Arts, London
	Staff & Educational Development Association
	Staff & Educational Development Association

	Roger Woods 
	University of Nottingham
	Chair of University Council of Modern Languages
	

	Vicky Wright
	Subject Centre
	Senior Academic Coordinator (Strategy) 
	


This was RT’s final meeting.  EL will be taking his place as chair at future meetings.

2. Minutes of the last meeting and matters arising

The minutes were approved as being a true record of proceedings.

Present / apologies for absence

It was requested that acronyms be written in full.

Action: PD/EJH
E learning 

AD reported on the following developments:

· next phase of project looking at e learning objects has started and will extend to a workshop to develop a tool to enable others to create their own learning objects
· the Subject Centre is working with two University of Southampton projects looking at learning objects: 

· sharing expertise and materials across FE/HE

· developing tools to enable people to collect and compile learning objects 
· the Subject Centre will be running a two-day Jisc-funded e learning symposium in January/February 2007, probably in Southampton

· interaction with CETLs - GT has been trialling multimedia and carrying out research into integrating technology into teaching and will report on this at the forthcoming Cardiff conference.  The Subject Centre will disseminate his findings.

3. Evaluation of the Subject Centre 2005-6
Unfortunately, AP was unable to attend today’s meeting.  RT asked for reactions to the first draft of her evaluation report. 

Reaching new staff
EJH commented that AP has now managed to make contact with people who do not engage with the Subject Centre so this will be added to the evaluation report.  She mainly succeeded in speaking to senior staff, i.e. those in positions of responsibility. RT added that junior staff, i.e. early career staff, have a lot of demands on their time and suggested that the Subject Centre reaches them through contacts responsible for organising teaching qualifications in HE.  AD added that the HEA have a role here as people need to know about all Subject Centres.  However, the Subject Centre is looking at supporting new academic staff (SNAS) and providing materials on assessment.  The Subject Centre has also applied for funding to produce materials to support new staff working with international students. There is a lot going on but how do we reach new staff?  RT suggested that we ask the HEA for a list of people responsible for teaching certificates and ask them whether they promote the Subject Centre and if they have a record of the take-up of SNAS materials.  

RT asked whether the difficulty in reaching people is a matter of geography, i.e. where events are held.  EJH responded that events are spread out over the country but there is still a feeling that a lot of them are in London.  However, there is a tension here as events held elsewhere have not had such a good take-up.  RT commented that this is somewhat our own responsibility in the regions and we need to make sure that events are widely publicised.  

Materials development
PRL commented that there is a perceived need for more products for non-traditional learners.

We need to look at product development for schools, in particular for underachieving boys, and also products for mature students.  RT suggested that there may be room for collaboration with the OU or Birkbeck that are used to dealing with adult learners.
Enhancing teaching status
RT highlighted the interesting observation in the evaluation report that not many people thought the Subject Centre was enhancing their status as teachers.  It used to be that you had to be a researcher in order to become a senior lecturer. To what extent are career paths allowing people without a research profile to progress?  Are the two career routes (teacher/researcher) now separate?  ABJ responded that it is now possible to get a senior lectureship on the basis of excellent teaching but it is not the norm.  The impact of job families was discussed and MHK stated that they have made a significant difference at Southampton. It is possible to obtain a professorial salary on the teaching track but it is not easy as criteria are increasingly demanding.  To become senior lecturers people need to develop leadership in curriculum development, etc. People are citing engagement with the Subject Centre in their promotion submissions.  Most institutions have a pro vice chancellor with responsibility for teaching and learning.  We are seeing the beginning of the restructuring of the workforce and there will be increasing divergence between research and teaching.  RT commented that the Subject Centre will need to support people in this twin track.  

DE asked whether the Subject Centre could be more proactive in this area.  There is a trend towards a significant cohort of people defining their career around their teaching and they will want to publish their work.  Perhaps the Subject Centre could revisit the idea of establishing a journal for these people to demonstrate their teaching in some way.  RT responded that the argument for a journal is that it provides an outlet but the argument against is that it would be diffuse, costly and involve a lot of work. Perhaps the Subject Centre could assist people to publish their teaching work in some other way.  DE suggested encouraging people to set up a peer-reviewed e journal.  MHK added that we could help by identifying suitable journals e.g. Arts and Humanities in HE.  Or we could publish a journal with three editions a year – one for each subject area – and people could subscribe to one or all three.  The HEA produces regular copies of Exchange but this is generic research.  It is up to the Subject Centre to do something subject-specific. RT concluded that supporting people who opt for the teaching track is a challenge and we need to give careful consideration to how this is best achieved.  
Action: Southampton team to consider proposals to present at next Advisory Board meeting
The role of the head of department (evaluation para 88)
RT commented that HoDs are the people who give advice on career decisions and younger members of staff are increasingly reliant on this advice. How does the Subject Centre interact with HoDs?  MHK responded that there are a number of workshops aimed at strategy, marketing, and other policy issues and this is the level that HoDs engage at.  Engaging with HEFCE and having senior policy makers involved has helped and enables HoDs to network with people in their peer group and the next level up.  The Subject Centre will continue with this. We have not offered training sessions for incoming HoDs as SCHML was involved in this type of training but it is an area we could consider.  JW responded that SCHML has not done anything in this area recently but would take it up again if there was a demand.  
Action: JW to discuss with Subject Centre 
RT asked whether the Subject Centre has an up-to-date HoD list.  EJH responded that we tried to compile such a list from the UCAS list and the Subject Centre mailing list but it is probably out of date now.  
Increasing engagement
RT asked how AP should try to contact the people she has not managed to reach in order to find out why they have not been engaging with the Subject Centre.  DE responded that staff are unlikely to respond to cold calling.  The Subject Centre has contacts in most departments so we could use them to cascade the interview questions supplied by AP.  MHK added that young staff are under a lot of pressure to get research done and usually more senior staff would cascade knowledge. If people choose not to engage with the Subject Centre, we shouldn’t bully them.  EJH commented that you could spend a lot of time trying to get people to engage but still not reach everyone.  If people are informed and decide not to engage that is fine – the problem is if people do not know about us.  RT summarised that we need to see what additional information AP obtains and if necessary the Advisory Board can identify people for her to speak to. The key question for AP to address is are people informed and not engaged or are they just not informed?  
Supporting learning and teaching
MK commented that the evaluation demonstrates that we are not conveying the message that we are here to support learning and teaching even though we do a lot in this area.  AD suggested that we run some events with a specific pedagogical focus.  RT stated that we will return to this at the next meeting when AP has completed her report.  We need to address the issues of:

· how will we reach out more? 

· how will we emphasise teaching and learning? 

· how will we support people taking the teaching and learning route?

Action: EJH to include as agenda item for next meeting
Good Practice Guide
JF asked whether the Good Practice Guide is supplying the content someone new to the profession is looking for, e.g. concrete instructions on how to put ideas into practice.  Sometimes there are just theoretical introductions and nothing on how to actually do something.  PR agreed that there are a number of overviews but it would be useful to commission more practical articles, e.g. on how to design a module.
AD suggested that the three levels of the GPG could be more explicitly signalled and we could then identify gaps.  MHK added that we could present three differentiated interfaces and give clearer pointers to what is relevant to syllabus design, overview of the subject and methodology.

Action: AD to discuss with web designer
GT commented that the GPG does not have a high profile in the e bulletin as it is not mentioned until the end.  Perhaps we could circulate a separate email on resources or flag it up earlier in the e bulletin.  RT summarised that we need to improve both the content of the GPG and how to access it.
4. Developments at the HE Academy including an update on pedagogic research in the humanities
MHK reported that the HEA is now two years old but is still establishing its profile and structure. There has been a major restructuring exercise in the last three months and Paul Ramsden is now director and Cliff Allen is deputy director. There is also a director of programmes whose remit is to lead Subject Centres.  There are currently discussions about the extent to which the HEA should bring Subject Centres into greater convergence with each other.  We are the subject network and increasingly other countries are looking at what we have as a potential model, i.e. the subject approach.  Contentious issues, e.g. the register of former members of the ILT, have not really impacted on Subject Centres.

PCAP and similar training programmes for new academic staff is a major issue.  There is a new evaluation report on the accreditation of these programmes, which identifies the wide range of benefits they convey as well as the issues and challenges, e.g. time pressures.  There is a lot happening at HEA level, e.g. establishing a network of pro vice chancellors with responsibility for teaching and learning, and providing an evidence base that we are producing value for money in learning and teaching support services.  

Some of the things the HEA has inherited, e.g. the national teaching fellow scheme, are becoming more integrated and ideas are being canvassed about developing this.  MHK is a member of council of the HEA (equivalent to Senate).  Constraints on the HEA are quite severe and it has too much on its plate to be able to make a strong impact in one area. There is a need for a level of coordination but it needs to be light touch.
RT commented that the Subject Centres’ key selling point was that they were discipline based.  There is a tension between doing a service for Government and remaining credible with the Subject Centres’ constituency – a tension which the HEA has not been able to resolve.  MHK added that the twenty-four Subject Centre directors are in regular contact and share the same view.
Pedagogic research in the humanities
JC reported that none of the three bids in our subject areas were successful, which was disappointing.  Concerns have been expressed about the relationship between humanities research and research in education and there has been some criticism of poor feedback from the FDTL.  Further issues arising from discussions include how much money coming out of pedagogic research is being used by institutions internally, how is research being disseminated and what is the position of the AHRC?  MHK responded that the AHRC is interested in teaching as knowledge transfer but funding agencies are not convinced that pedagogic research outside education departments is worth funding.  RT added that this takes us back to the earlier conversation about the separation between teaching and research. People do not get a high research profile from pedagogic research and this will continue to be an issue.  

5. Report on SC activity since the last meeting
Subject Centre report April 2006
This report is not exhaustive but flags up a few key activities.   
Subject Centre/CILT conference
Information about the July conference is available on the Subject Centre and CILT websites, and registrations are taking place now.  Jane Davidson from the Welsh Assembly will be giving the opening address and plenary speakers include Elspeth Jones and Hilary Footitt.  
Interdisciplinary learning and teaching conference
DE and Lori Breslow from the Massachusetts Institute of Technology are the keynote speakers for this July event.  The programme is on the Subject Centre website.

Resources and publications
The ‘Why study languages?’ CD and poster have been sent to a contact in each university department – EJH can supply details on request.  

AHRC research review
This project is canvassing opinion in a variety of ways and has discovered a lot of research, some of which we knew about but some of which is new to us.  There will be a meeting for an invited audience of consultants on 2nd June, which will flag up issues.
LWULT languages
The Subject Centre has received some funding from the HEA to work with CETLs and has set up a special interest group for LWULT languages.  About 20 people attended the first meeting of the group in March.
Reading project (Angela Gallagher-Brett)
AGB has recently carried out a survey into undergraduates’ attitudes to reading.  The questionnaire-based survey looked at different types of reading in both the foreign language and the student’s own language and asked them what they found difficult.  601 language students from seven universities participated, covering a range of languages (mainly French, German and Spanish) and all year groups.  Findings are generally positive and highlight a difference in attitudes, proficiency and confidence levels between Years 1 and 4, with ab initio students being less confident in all year groups. The research report, which should be available at the Cardiff Conference, will include recommendations about transition into higher education.

Outreach report (Paula Davis)
PD reported on the DfES-funded Outreach project, which mapped cross sector collaboration between universities and schools.  She highlighted a few key findings from the project report, including:  
· activities are ad hoc, uncoordinated and dependent upon enthusiastic staff

· regional consortium/strategy groups are a useful way of coordinating activities 

· language departments should make use of the expertise of other departments, e.g. widening participation/schools liaison teams 

· information is often difficult to find on institutional websites and when it is available it is sometimes confusing, e.g. the range of ‘ambassador’ schemes on offer

· there is a need to take account of what schools want
· there are lessons to be learnt from other subject areas, e.g. the physical sciences 

The full project report is downloadable from the Subject Centre website and PD is investigating the cost of publishing a printed version.
Bid to SDF (Mike Kelly)
HEFCE has invited a bid from the language community (UCML, the Subject Centre and CILT) in order to increase language take-up.  The bidding team has developed a broad project outline for a substantial amount of funding. If the bid is successful, funding will be distributed across the country and the Subject Centre will issue a call for bids to carry out activity, e.g. piloting models of regional consortia.  The programme will have a strong collaborative focus and will work closely with Aimhigher and other organisations to develop outreach.  It will also address workforce development issues and the bidding team has identified a number of areas for research projects, which will be put out to tender. 
An outline of the bid will be presented at a HEFCE-sponsored meeting in London on 23 June.  Meeting invitees will evaluate the proposals and suggest ways in which they might be strengthened.  A final submission will be made to HEFCE at the end of July.  The long term aim is to make the case for a national network of regional consortia akin to the DfES-funded science learning network.  RT commented that the Advisory Board will engage with this programme as it develops.
Why study linguistics and area studies (Alison Dickens and John Canning)

There is a small amount of money available to pay a research assistant to help develop a ‘Why study linguistics?’ presentation.  The linguistics specialist and strategy groups are keen to draw on the Why study languages?’ materials and adapt them for linguistics. 
JC reported that the American Embassy has agreed to provide £19,000 to help develop a ‘Why study American studies?’ resource, which will have a generic dimension.  He will be meeting them again soon to draw up a formal agreement.  

DE suggested that there could be some collaboration and sharing of ideas between the linguistics and area studies research assistants.

6. Plans for future activity – presentation and discussion
AD referred the Advisory Board to the Subject Centre’s events and portfolio of activities tabled at the meeting.    
Event types
The Subject Centre has defined various event types as follows:

· seminars are usually free and involve five people presenting what they do followed by discussions. 

· workshops provide hands-on training/staff development and the Subject Centre will be doing more of these, e.g. JC’s and AGB’s pedagogical research workshop.  We may have to start charging for these events.
· conferences are big events with an open call for papers, usually run over two or more days, e.g. Subject Centre/CILT biannual conference. The Subject Centre is looking at building up more of a conference portfolio.

· symposia are big one day events with invited speakers, e.g. e learning symposium   

Proposed events 2006/7
This list is just an example of the type of events the Subject Centre is planning and it will be added to, e.g. BAAL has requested something similar to the LAGB session.  A lot of the seminar ideas come out of the annual SIG meetings.   
RT commented that most people on the Advisory Board represent associations. Could these associations also provide slots for the Subject Centre at their conferences?  MHK responded that it is excellent to respond to requests but that he would be nervous about approaching associations unless he knew there was a demand for this.  ABJ advised that she would be happy to take a proposal of this kind to the AHGBI committee for their 2008 conference as this might help raise the profile of pedagogic research and the Subject Centre.  RT added that this would enable us to judge the level of interest at the planning stage.  DE highlighted the importance of having the right slot at a conference, i.e. not conflicting with strong sessions.  JF added that it might be worth exploring some of the professional bodies and contacting independent groups within BAAL.  AD agreed that this is probably the best way to take this forward. 

DE commented that it is an uphill task to devise workshops in area studies so it might be worth adjusting the emphasis and suggesting to area studies associations that there may be something of interest.  Perhaps some of the proposed events could be across more subjects, i.e. to include area studies.  Hybrid events tend to be dominated by languages but we should be able to pick up some area studies people. AD agreed that if someone books, for example, a pedagogic research workshop, they could open it up to all subject areas.  JC added that there is interest in running a conference on globular studies in spring 2007.  

Project funding
· pedagogic research The Subject Centre plans to give £1,000 to people with no track record of pedagogic research with more substantial funds available to those who do have a track record of publishing pedagogic research. This will be tied into the pedagogic research workshops. 

· workshops2go People will be commissioned to develop materials and run workshops on particular themes
· materials development will be tied to learning objects project to resolve formatting problems
· Other initiatives include working with CETLs and the SDF bid
Portfolio of activities for departmental visits
At a recent away day, the Subject Centre identified a list of topics that we have competence in delivering as a way of engaging with departments rather than individuals.  This portfolio of activities will be publicised through normal channels and on the Subject Centre website, and people will be invited to contact the Subject Centre to arrange a mutually acceptable time. Departments might want to open it up to other institutions in the region.  There will be a charge (yet to be decided) for workshops but not for presentations, advice or support.
Other suggestions for activities:
· ethnography and cultural competences – residences across languages and area studies

· issues of ethics, possibly twinned with ethnography.  AD advised that the linguistics group has talked about data collection and that ethics could be brought into this.  EJH added that there is an ethics CETL so we could look at what they do.  MHK commented that HEA York does generic events on ethics but a differentiated approach is needed.

RT questioned the orientation of the HEA and the shift towards enhancing the university experience of students. Is the agenda as powerful as the rhetoric?  MHK responded that we are instrumental in deciding this. The Advisory Board has discussed how to involve students and taken a cautious line.  The HEA underestimates the difficulty of capturing evidence of impact on students. What would the performance indicators be?  AD commented that we are seeing more students at Subject Centre events and we are looking to run more postgraduate days.

7. Any other business
Structure of the meeting

This meeting was structured differently from previous meetings, with a lunch break in the middle of the meeting.  The Subject Centre will collect feedback on the new structure after the meeting.

Action: EJH

Richard Towell
MHK thanked RT for his work for the Subject Centre and nationally and wished him a long and happy retirement.
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